
1 
 

OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  November 3, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the four-week period ending Friday, October 14 

The past four-week period included two annual conferences (ICMA in San Antonio, 
Texas, and the League of Oregon Cities in Eugene, Oregon). During this time,  
Council also appointed a new City Councilor. On behalf of City staff, I would like to 
congratulate Councilor Robert Emond on his appointment to fill the balance of Mayor 
Jan Kaplan's Council term on the Newport City Council. We look forward to working 
with you as the Council’s newest member. 
 
We have had a number of staffing changes occur during this period. One key 
position that has directly impacted our office operations is the deputy city recorder 
position. This is a key position as it relates to general operations of recorder 
functions in our office. Jeanne Tejada is leaving her job in Utah as a city clerk and 
will initiate her tenure with the City of Newport on November 6. I am very pleased 
that we were able to hire an experienced city clerk to fill this role. This, along with 
the City Council's decision to move to action minutes, will allow us to catch up on 
other significant work that has had to be set aside over the past few months. On the 
other side of the ledger, City Engineer, Aaron Collett, has submitted his resignation 
to accept an engineering position at the PUD. Aaron has served in the capacity of 
city engineer for little over two years. During this time, Aaron has been developing 
standards, overseeing the hiring of a project manager, engineering tech, and 
administrative staff for the department. Furthermore, he has been heavily involved 
in moving the Big Creek Dam project forward. We wish Aaron well in his new 
position.  
Finally, members of the Council and I had an opportunity 
during the LOC conference on Saturday, October 14, to 
witness the 2023 annular eclipse which passed over 
Eugene. Eugene had slightly better weather to view this 
celestial event. One of the other municipal officials 
captured this photo with a time delay shutter from the 
rooftop of The Graduate Hotel. It is pretty amazing that the 
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Central Oregon Coast has had two of these big events so close together.  
 

In April 2024, there will be a total solar eclipse starting in 
Mexico and travelling through Texas up to the eastern 
half of the United States, ending in Canada. The next 
solar eclipse that will be visible in the United States will 
not occur until 2041. 
 
Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the 
following: 

• Met to review concerns of an employee in Finance regarding their request for 
unpaid time off.  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Met with Mayor Kaplan to review the agenda for the September 18 City 
Council meeting.  

• Participated in the City Council work session which included an overview of 
the work that Dig Deep Research is doing on behalf of the City of Newport. 
The Council also reviewed the questions that would be asked of City Council 
applicants to fill the Council seat vacated by Mayor Jan Kaplan.  

• Participated in an Urban Renewal meeting on September 18 to approve a 
supplemental budget for the Agency.  

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting on Monday, September 18.  

• Held a bi-weekly meeting with Anna Iaukea. Anna has been developing the 
RFP for the South Beach Placemaking Project and the Chestnut Street trail 
extension meetings, has been working on the Airport Septic Project, and has 
made contact with various of properties in the City Center area to facilitate 
future projects there.  

• Lance Vanderbeck and I met to discuss a new Life Flight tenant lease for the 
FBO building. Life Flight would like to replace the flooring in the building. We 
are discussing incorporating  an allowance for them completing this work into 
a lease extension. 

• Participated in the tour of the FEMA grant projects that are still being 
evaluated by FEMA, including the main water storage tanks for 54th Street 
Station, as well as Fall Street Reservoir Project that has a been applied for 
by the Health District. Mayor Kaplan, Erik Glover, Steve Stewart and I 
participated in this site tour along with team members from Dig Deep 
Research.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with HR to discuss various departmental issues.   

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with the Aaron Collett to discuss Engineering 
issues. 

• Participated in a quarterly meeting with ODOT staff. ODOT confirmed that 
their staffing in the district continues to be reduced, as well as their overall 
budget. This will mean a reduction in the winter services through the course 
of the year by ODOT. We discussed other issues, including jurisdictional 
issues along the ODOT right-of-way with City streets. Interestingly enough, 
this varies from place to place as to whether the curb line is the zone between 
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ODOT work and City work or the right-of-way line services. ODOT is going to 
put a map together that would help sort these issues out.  

• Steve Baugher, Aaron Collette and I have met with Dig Deep Research on 
the Elios Program. This is a projection tool for estimating financial impacts of 
future projects on utility rates.  

• Held a staff meeting with personnel within the City Manager's Office. 

• Met with Mike Cavanaugh to review a draft of an RFP for utilization of the 
childcare center in the Recreation Center by a private provider.  

• Participated in a couple meetings via Zoom for the presentation on municipal 
revenues that I was a panelist on at the LOC conference. 

• Participated in a meeting with Mayor Jan Kaplan, Laura Kimberly, Jason 
Malloy, David Allen, Mike Cavanaugh, the District Attorney, and Katie Durfee 
from CIS Risk Management, regarding the use of the Library parking lot and 
Library grounds by homeless individuals who are creating concerns from both 
staff and the public. The D.A. indicated that there is little that they can do from 
a criminal standpoint in addressing issues such as overnight camping, use of 
alcohol and/or decriminalized drugs on the Library grounds and similar 
challenges faced by Library staff and the Police Department. Katie Durfee 
recommended that the Library review the rules that have been adopted by 
the City of Albany Library for behavior in and around the Library. Our code 
provisions provide that Library rules, after being presented to the City Council, 
can be used to enforce trespassing issues. Then the Police Department has 
enforcement opportunities if someone violates the trespass order. Laura 
intends to present new rules for Council consideration at the second meeting 
in November.  

• Laura Kimberly, Mike Cavanaugh, Anita Albrecht and I met to discuss 
possible locations for the extension services community garden that is being 
relocated from the County's fairground site. We have discussed the removal 
of trees on the north end of the Library parking lot, and building the garden 
there. After further review by the organizers for the community garden, they 
have opted to look at other alternatives at this time. We have indicated that 
we are happy to continue meeting with them to find a location for this garden. 
Again, this community garden would be operated by a separate organization. 
The group was directed to the parcel of property next to the fire hall owned 
by the Catholic church as a possible location. They are going to explore that 
option with the church who owns the property.  

• Met with Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris, and Barb James on the investigation of 
a complaint a Fire employee had regarding another Fire employee. We have 
closed that issue.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to discuss various Financial 
issues. 

• Met with Aaron Collette to discuss additional Assistant City Engineer support 
services with the upcoming retirement of Clare Paul. We will solicit proposals 
to farm out the engineering review of site plans that are submitted to the City 
of Newport while we are in the process of filling Clare’s position. 
Unfortunately, we have gone through two searches and have not been 
successful in filling this position.  
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• Participated in a meeting with Steve Stewart, DJ Fox and Barb James 
regarding a continuation agreement with Andrew Grant for intermittent 
support services at the wastewater plant.  

• Participated in the Civil West open house at  the new offices on SW 10th 
Street.  

• Participated in the Pride opening event at City Hall and at the Recreation 
Center. They had a nice welcoming crowd by Councilor Hall and Mayor 
Kaplan and there was a good crowd at the Recreation Center for this event. 
Overall, it seemed was a very successful second Pride event for the City of 
Newport. 

• Barb James and I met on the Paid Leave Oregon Policy and Process. This is 
the program in which employees and employers are required to contribute to 
the funding for a statewide sick leave program. This program is available for 
major illnesses, childbirth, and other similar issues.  

• Participated in a special City Council work session on Monday, September 
25 to interview candidates for the City Council seat vacated when Mayor 
Kaplan was selected as mayor. There was a good strong field of candidates 
to fill this position. Again, congratulations to Councilor Emond on your 
selection to fill the remainder of Councilor Kaplan's term.  

• Aaron Collette, Jason Malloy  and Derrick Tokos and I met with our traffic 
engineer, Kittelson, regarding the Oceanview traffic study. They are in the 
process of finalizing their work for presentation to the City Council. Please 
note that we have and also asked them to include the question of restricting 
parking at Agate Beach alongside Oceanview, in this study. We are expecting 
a presentation to the City Council at a future work session.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy, and Lance 
Vanderbeck to discuss various departmental issues.  

• Met with Steve Stewart in a bi-monthly meeting to discuss Public Works 
matters. Steve Stewart and Justin Scarborough have been acting as interim 
public works directors with Steve being responsible for the wastewater and 
water treatment plants and Justin for the street operations, water distribution 
and collections facilities. Unfortunately, Justin has been on extended medical 
leave and is now back to work. I appreciate Steve Stewart's extra efforts 
during this time. To, in effect, perform triple duty of his responsibilities of 
operating the water treatment plant, and oversee the wastewater treatment 
plant, and working with the operations crews during the time that Justin was 
off work.  

• Mayor Kaplan, City Attorney, David Allen, Assistant City Manager/City 
Recorder, Erik Glover, and I conducted an afternoon orientation with Robert 
Emond on various Council procedures, requirements and expectations. This 
was a good exchange and Mayor Kaplan would like to do a review of Council 
rules for the balance of Council members in an upcoming work session. This 
will correspond with efforts by City Attorney, David Allen, to look at potential 
other modifications to the rules.  

• Participated in the first YBEF meeting of the 2023-2024 fiscal year. 



5 
 

• Participated in the Lincoln County Solid Waste Consortium meeting along 
with Councilor Jacobi. 

• Met with Mark Collson regarding the passing of Don Davis. Mark was going 
to be meeting with Don’s children following our meeting. At that time, Mark 
was going to look at what role the City and others might play in this service. 
Upon discussion with Don’s children, they wanted a traditional church service 
at the Lutheran Church and opted not to proceed with more of a community 
celebration. There is one project that I would like to do to further memorialize 
both Don and Ann Davis. That would be to develop an interpretive sign at 
Don and Ann Davis Park that discusses both Don and Ann's lives and their 
influence on the community over many decades. Mark thought that was a 
great idea and that might be an opportunity to do a public memorial when that 
signage is dedicated. Otherwise, he does not feel that it is necessary to go 
forward with any type of community service following the memorial service at 
the Lutheran Church.  

• I attended the annual International City/County management Association 
(ICMA) Annual Meeting in Austin, Texas, from Friday, September 29 through 
Wednesday, October 4. This will be my last conference as Newport City 
Manager (hopefully).  ICMA has been a very important part of my professional 
development over the years. Highlights of activities during the 2023 annual 
conference are as follows:  

➢ Participated in a microcertification course called “Leader as Coach: 
Inspire your Team to Exceed Expectations.” This session was led by 
Brian Bullock. He indicated that coaching is not mentoring, teaching or 
providing feedback. Coaching is used to unlock a person's potential to 
maximize their own performance. It is helping them learn rather than 
teaching them specific issues. Coaching focuses on who an individual 
is, what the desired outcome is, and what the mindset is that they have 
to possess to reach their full potential. In coaching, clarity is a critical 
outcome. It is important to focus on what you want to get out of the 
conversation and what they want to get out of that same conversation. 
Several key phrases are “listen to learn”, “explore and acknowledge”, 
“understand what's been said”. For quality of inquiry, it is important to 
make their thinking visible as examples: 

❖ “Can you help me understand your thinking here?” 
❖ “What leads you to conclude…?” 
❖ “How does this relate…?” 
❖ “Where does your reasoning go next?”  
❖ “How would you propose…?” 
❖ “How would your proposal affect …?”  
❖ “Is this similar to…?” 
❖ “Can you describe a typical example of…?” 
❖ “Am I correct that you are saying …”? 
❖ “In what way is your view different than …?” 

 
These types of questions allow for a deeper conversation to better 
understand each other's position. During coaching discussions, it is 
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important to imagine what is possible, focus on solutions not problems, 
and for them to think of their own solution. Guide do not dictate. Some 
typical questions that follow these guidelines are: What do you think 
you should do? What are the resources? What resources do you 
need? It is also important to remind the coachee of the skills and 
resources they already have that they could apply to the current 
situation. It is important to express confidence in the coachee’s ability. 
In coaching, it is important to hold a person responsible to explain or 
account for their actions. This helps build a feeling of accountability 
where people are empowered to take ownership and responsibilities 
of their actions. Coaching can best be done outside of an office setting. 
Three good questions to ask employees are, “What are you working 
on?” “How are you feeling?” and “How can I help you accomplish your 
task?” Many leaders are not good listeners. This impacts their ability 
to be good coaches. Below are some examples of what to do and not 
do: 

Bad Good 

Do you understand? What are your thoughts on what 
I am saying? 

Why did you do that? Can you help me understand 
what you’re thoughts were 
regarding this issue? 

Do you agree? In what way is your view 
different? 

Why don’t you try harder? What resources do you think you 
need? 

What is your problem? What is the significance of this 
issue? 

 
➢ Attended the keynote session with Emmitt Smith. He  talked about 

winning, discipline and leadership. As a child, Smith was watching 
football with his family on TV and said, “I want to play for the Dallas 
Cowboys someday”. Emmitt grew up in Pensacola, Florida, and was 
the second leading rusher in American high school football history. 
Emmitt played three years for the Florida Gators and was selected by 
the Cowboys in the first round of the 1990 NFL draft. He indicated that 
focus, hard work and commitment to a task can accomplish miracles.  

➢ I attended a session talking about the rules of leadership transition. 
This was focusing on preparing candidates to take a city manager's 
position. There are three questions that candidates should ask before 
they go for the top job: 1.) Is it the right time? 2.) Are you the right 
person for this job? 3.) Is this the right place for you? 
 
It is important to share things that have been accomplished, and work 
that still needs to be done. For elected officials, hiring is often a new 
skill and in a city manager’s position, a public process surrounds the 
hiring steps. With any new manager it is important to have a clear 
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understanding of the anticipated role for the manager's position, and 
understanding the boundaries that the Council should be working 
within. Ultimately, if an internal candidate is hired, it needs to be a 
priority to create some comfort between the new manager and the 
Council in order to have a successful relationship going forward. There 
is a significant difference in the role of the assistant and the job they 
do, versus the job of working directly with the City Council and 
supervising the balance of the staff. The new relationship with staff is 
also another area that needs to be carefully managed, since it is a 
major change in relationship that the internal candidate previously had 
with staff.  
 
Lindsey Pollak provided a keynote address of how to lead and exceed in the 
multigenerational workplace. Today there are primarily four generations in 
the workforce ranging from the Baby Boomers born before 1964, Generation 
X born before 1980, the Millennials born before 1996, . and Generation Z, 
born before 2012. The newest generation is generation Alpha consisting of 
individuals born beginning in 2013. The Baby Boomers were the largest 
generation with 76 million births between the years 1946 and 1964. The 
second largest group are the Millennials born between 1981 and 1996. The 
smallest generation is Generation X with 55 million births occurring between 
1965 and 1980. Generational differences have been around as long as 
mankind has been around. Several quotes about generational issues:  
• “I see no hope for the future of our people if they are dependent on 

the frivolous youth of today”(8th century BC) 
• “Young people are high-minded because they have not yet been humbled 

by life, nor have they experienced the force of circumstances. They think 
they know everything and are always quite sure about it.” (Fourth century 
BC)  

• “Our sires age was worse than our grand sires. We, their sons, are more 
worthless than they; so, in our turn we shall give the world a progeny yet 
more corrupt.” (First century BC)  
 
The bottom line is generational differences have existed throughout the 
history of humankind. The demographics are changing as well. The 
Generation Alpha will be the first generation where the majority will be 
non-white. 

 
Things that were important to the older generations, like obtaining your 
first driver’s license, are not nearly as important to the younger 
generation. The internet allows kids to connect from their bedroom. 
They do not need to drive a vehicle to socialize with other folks. It is 
no longer punishment to send a kid to their room. They are socially 
connected through virtual means. The generation growing up with the 
internet has spent less time talking face-to-face to people. Social 
interaction is different now for the younger generations. Other social 
interacting groups such as scouts, religion, or academic groups, are 
no longer as important to the kids growing up with the internet. These 
trends moved forward at warp speed during the COVID-19 shutdown. 
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Today the workforce needs to focus on community building to provide 
that social interaction that is critical to have people feel like they belong 
to an organization. Managers have to be remixers combining the best 
of each generation together to create a more successful and inclusive 
workplace. The older generations in the workforce must embrace the 
different generations education levels, lifestyles, dressing habits, and 
other changes that will continue to evolve. The work places need to 
think about offering things such as childcare, pet care, and elder care, 
for the various generations of people currently working together. It is 
becoming quite clear that career paths may not be linear for the 
younger generations. They have many opportunities to try different 
things with the current job market, which is much more fluid for 
employees. This is coupled with a shortage of workers that will exist 
for the next decade plus. Instead of conducting exit interviews, it is 
recommended that “stay” conversations be held regularly with 
employees. If there are issues that can be addressed to accommodate 
an employee from leaving to take another job, the employer is ahead, 
provided it is a good employee. All generations value training and 
development. There are some models being created of co-mentoring 
with different generations coaching each other on how to relate with 
each generation.  

➢ Heard a presentation on Managing the Implementation of Cities 
Climate and Sustainability Initiatives. In the recent survey, the public 
believes the following should take the lead on climate and 
sustainability initiatives: 62% said utilities; 56% indicated that special 
districts and other forms of local government; 54% identified the 
county; 50% indicated nonprofits; 47% indicated state and local 
government. There are limited expectations from the general public 
about the role that private sector should play in these matters. The 
challenge that cities have in sustaining climate initiatives is that often 
this process is decentralized within the organization and different 
departments having various degrees of success in implementing those 
changes. It has been determined that collective action, when various 
departments work together on a single climate objective, the success 
level for accomplishing that task increases. A recent study of local 
government showed that City organizations often have challenges in 
pushing forward with these types of collective efforts with 22% of the 
departments not sharing information on sustainability with other 
departments; 32% disagreeing on how to measure sustainability 
efforts; and, 45% having challenges agreeing what the costs are and 
what the benefits will be moving forward with that initiative. The 
greatest opportunity for success is to identify a leader in the 
organization to work on a department-wide basis to implement various 
identified strategies. Having an influential lead is the single most 
important factor in success. These same strategies are transferable to 
other types of organizational initiatives such as diversity.  



9 
 

➢ Attended a session on Development of Future Leaders. Jon 
McNaughtan  discussed the positive deviance continuum. Deviance 
may be thought of as a negative, however, positive deviance is based 
on encouraging certain individuals or groups whose uncommon 
behavior and strategies enable them to find better solutions to 
problems than their peers. As organizations we tend to focus on 
negative issues and not positive actions taken by employees within 
the organization. It is important to embrace mistakes. Mistakes  create 
growth in individuals. A positive work climate includes compassion, 
forgiveness and gratitude for things that are done. It is important to 
identify examples of positive actions that are authentic and actively 
look for good contributions of those around you. It should be noted 
that five positive comments are equivalent to one negative comment 
in shaping an employee's attitude. It is  important to develop a culture 
where people can share their mistakes as part of a learning process. 
Engagement is one of the true efforts that can create the necessary 
climate to keep employees within the organization. Positive 
comments should be clear and engaging. Email is a terrible tool for 
trying to communicate with employees. So much communication is 
nonverbal and this is lost in the words that are included in an email. 
Successful meetings include good preparation, followed by 
implementation and follow-up. Agendas can focus on questions 
needing to be answered instead of open-ended subjects. Parkinson's 
rule states “work expands so as to fill the time available for its 
completion”. More time is not necessarily the answer in getting things 
done. It is important to develop and reflect on a map of how your work 
contributes to organizational purposes. 

➢ Attended a session on capturing and transferring institutional 
knowledge. By 2030, 18% of the current workforce will retire. In Public 
Works alone, that is 305,000 Public Works employees that will need 
to be replaced. It is important to let employees know that they can be 
considered for advancement in a succession plan. In order to do this, 
it is important to expose employees to progressively challenging 
projects. Everyone should have opportunities to go to leadership 
training. If you only hire external employees, then the effort to learn 
more about the organization and to stay with the organization can be 
compromised. Written policies and procedures are critical to help 
move an organization forward. Make sure that comps are done and 
you are up-to-speed with the employers you are competing with. 

➢ Attended a session on the City of Vista, California's, homeless 
strategic plan. Vista, California, identified seven strategies in order to 
address homelessness in the community. This included development 
of an internal working group, cleanup of campsites, housing 
assistance, homeshare opportunities, governmental and legislative 
advocacy, securing shelter beds and the social worker outreach. 
Their overall goals were to prevent homelessness, improve the quality 
of life and reduce homelessness. Angela Baggett and Jonathan Long 
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shared their successes and failures with this program. Their effort was 
multi-departmental and in collaboration with other agencies, including 
the California Department of Transportation, state police, The Point in 
Time Counts, and others. The major flaw with the Point in Time 
Counts is that it is done annually and it gives a one night count of the 
number of homeless individuals within the community. This does not 
necessarily reflect seasonal or other factors that impact 
homelessness. Updates and work sessions with the City Council are 
provided twice a year to keep them engaged in the process. The City 
did receive funding from HUD for a pilot project in which $5,000 could 
be provided over three months to keep individuals in their homes to 
help prevent homelessness. The City added ARPA funding to this mix 
to increase that amount to $10,000 over a six-month period. In Vista, 
they estimate 30 to 50% of the unhoused individuals are living in cars. 
They created a safe parking program for 25 vehicles. Vehicles are 
allowed to park in the parking area from 8 PM until 7 AM seven days 
a week. The City had a real challenge in finding a location for this, 
and they ended up utilizing a parking lot for a special event center 
which is also shared by the District Library. It has been a bit of concern 
with the Library. I asked how they dealt with individuals that do not 
move their car after 7 AM. If the car remains occupied they do not 
attempt to move it. From a financial standpoint, they have had several 
wins, including the use of ARPA funds and encampment resolution 
funding of $1.8 million through the state of California. On the funding 
front, they have had several losses, including round two of the 
encampment funding, funding for the regional forum on 
homelessness and a couple other grant programs. Finding funding for 
navigational services is very challenging. It is important to know your 
numbers and continue to press for this type of funding. Overall, it is 
been a bumpy road to get to where they are currently at, but some 
progress has been made. They indicated that it is important to use 
stories instead of statistics to humanize the individuals that are 
impacted by homelessness. This has a much bigger impact on others 
in dealing with solutions to this issue. The City also has tried to require 
HMIS reporting for social services contractors it uses to provide 
various services to the homeless community. Consistency of that use 
has been problematic. 

➢ Attended a keynote session with Erica Dhawan, best-selling author 
who has been named the “Oprah of the management thinkers”. Erica 
talks about connectional intelligence which is the capacity to unlock 
new and unrealized value by fully maximizing the power of networks 
and relationships. She talked about introverts versus extroverts with 
the introverts valuing:  
❖ Open lines of communication outside of meetings. 
❖ Clear agendas that allow for preparation. 
❖ Do not interrupt their speaking. 
❖ Down time in between meetings. 
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On the other hand, extroverts like:  
❖ Regular face-to-face and video meetings. 
❖ Managing airtime.  
❖ Use breakout groups or pre-meeting brainstorming teams. 
❖ Designate a meeting or moderator and require virtual hand raising. 

 
Erica indicated that the past 10 years has been a period like no other 
we have seen in the workforce. It is important to determine how to 
create a better new normal for the interactions that occur within any 
organization. Today, collaborative efforts are more challenging. Three 
quarters of our communication is based on non-verbal 
communications. This becomes difficult through texts and emails. 
One issue that is problematic is with the large number of individual 
communications through email or text, many times the full information 
is not being read by the person receiving those documents. A 
response is made but the response is not responsive to what was 
requested. It takes additional time to move forward in a clear way 
through emails. It is estimated that the average employee wastes 
about four hours each week on unclear communications. 
 
Meetings can play an important role in addressing the direction on 
various issues. For maximum meeting effectiveness, there are 
several questions that should be asked: 
❖ Should it really be a meeting? 
❖ Did I get everyone involved in the first five minutes?  
❖ Can I schedule it to be a shorter meeting?  
❖ Did we have clear meeting purpose, objectives or agenda in 

the meeting invite?  
❖ Did I define success at the beginning of the meeting?  
❖ Did I include the remote attendees in my hybrid meetings? 
❖ Did I have a clear notetaker sharing next steps right after the 

meeting? 
❖ Did I record the meeting, if helpful, to attendees who need to 

stay in the loop? Meetings that should be prioritized in person 
include teambuilding efforts, conflict mediation, feedback 
conversations with leadership development skills, training, 
updates and briefings can be done online or in a hybrid way. In 
meetings it is important to share bad news first. 

➢ Attended a session about transforming official public meetings with 
Bonita Duran and Matt Leighninger. Bonita Duran is with the National 
Civic League. She indicated that official public meetings are open to 
the public to see the deliberate decision-making process. Public 
meetings are not public forums. The model for modern-day public 
meetings dates back to the 1950s; however, the open mic 
methodology is generally bad for public processes. This tends to allow 
the people having strong feelings on either side of an issue to 
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dominate the conversation without knowing what the majority of 
people in the community believe about the issue being discussed. 
Innovations in democracy includes opportunities for folks to attend 
small group meetings and have a spokesperson for the group to share 
issues and concerns. Instant polling is also a tool in which opinions 
can be measured quickly by folks in the room on various questions or 
issues. The other concern, is people feeling that there is no sense for 
them to attend the Council meeting when the Council has already 
made their mind up. Good engagement takes time. It is important to 
separate the engagement process from the meeting in which an 
actual decision is being made. The City of Boulder, Colorado, has 
implemented 13 community connection groups. These groups are 
selected from the general community to represent various issues that 
the City is dealing with. They are paid for their involvement in this 
process and the use of these groups has helped the City of Boulder 
address issues apart from being led by the loudest voices in the room. 

➢ Attended a meeting on affordable housing for the City of Austin, Texas. 
Austin receives CDBG entitlement funds and has also levied general 
obligation bonds to help address various housing shortages. The voter 
approved bonding is paying for purchasing of land for low-income 
housing. They have funded 5000 units from federal funds that were 
shifted to the local community to implement the program. They provide 
property tax exemption for low-income housing and have initiated a 
community land trust for people at 80% medium income to provide a 
pathway for them to get into a home in Austin. To date, they have 15 
homes occupied in the community through a land trust. Jan Hall from 
Loudoun County, Virginia, indicated that the County implemented a 
one-half cent sales tax specifically for the purposes of funding housing 
initiatives. The County reviewed zoning requirements and rewrote their 
zoning ordinance engaged with developers, and as a result have seen 
$32 million in new housing with the goal of a thousand units per year 
being developed.  

➢ The last session I attended was transforming managers from boss to 
coach.   
According to Gallup, managers account for at least 74% of an 
employee’s experience at work. Coaches help the person they are 
coaching to understand, adjust, and guide themselves in pursuit of 
improved performance. Coaches identify strengths and work with their 
staff to utilize those strengths to build strong performance for the 
organization. It is important to recognize that everybody may tackle the 
same problem in different effective ways that help them accomplish 
their organizational tasks. People who use their strengths are more 
likely to be engaged and enjoying their job. Coaching is a process to 
help managers move employees from satisfied to engaged. It is 
important to create an environment where employees are involved and 
enthusiastic about the work that they are doing in the workplace. In a 
typical workforce, 30% of the employees are engaged, 55% of the 
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employees are disengaged but do the work necessary in order to 
satisfy the department's mission, and 15% of the workforce is actively 
disengaged with its energy working against the employer. Employee 
engagement includes the following:  
 

 Employee Engagement  

Basic Needs 1. Know what is 
expected 

2. Have what I need 

Support Needs 3. Use my strengths 4. Receive recognition 
 5. Feel valued 6.Have a coach 

Teamwork Needs 7. Contribute ideas 8. My work is important 
 9. Do my share 10. Have a best friend 

Growth Needs 11. Receive feedback 12. Learn and grow 

 
Coaching requires conversations. This is one of the greatest tools that 
managers possess, and can be used to effectively be a good coach. 
This is the difference between being a manager and a coach. This 
would be equivalent to the differences between being a swim teacher 
versus a swim coach. The teacher teaches skills while the coach 
provides motivation for folks to utilize their skills to get the work done. 
Also, the workplace continues to evolve.  

  
 The Past Priorities     The Future Priorities 

My paycheck My purpose 

My satisfaction My development 

My boss My coach 

My performance review My conversation 

My weakness My strengths 

 
The goal today is to work with staff to engage their strengths to perform 
the tasks that are necessary for the organization to move forward. This 
is different than directing staff to do specific things in order to 
accomplish their work. 

 
➢ I enjoyed attending my last ICMA conference as City Manager. I 

encourage the City Council to actively encourage my successor to 
continue participating in these conferences. The exposure to many 
other new ideas and discussions with colleagues from across the 
country are valuable. Attending conferences in different cities allows for 
general ideas to be brought back as to what to can be seen as both 
successes and failures in those cities hosting these conferences. I 
believe over the years I have attended 27 ICMA conferences and each 
one has been different but valuable to help me continue improving my 
skills in city management.  I want to thank Erik Glover for his services 
as Acting City Manager while I attended the ICMA conference in Austin, 
Texas. This included the Council work session and the Council meeting 
that he filled in for me during this time. Again, I appreciate to have a 
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Council excusing my attendance from the October 2 to the City Council 
meeting so I can attend the ICMA conference. 

 

• Met with Paul Algets who is doing transient room tax research for the League of 
Oregon Cities.  

• Participated in a meeting with Matt Hall, Erik Glover, and Steve Baugher to 
discuss the purchase of a VAC truck for Public Works. This is a vehicle that we 
were planning to finance, however upon further review, and taking a look at 
funding in the General Fund, we will be recommending to City Council that we 
finance it internally from the General Fund and have the utility funds pay back 
the General Fund over time. 

• Met with Laura Kimberly to discuss the creation of the City staff bilingual position. 
Based on the discussion with Council, we are looking at making this more of an 
outreach position. I had discussions with Laura about supervising this individual 
which will require some reorganization of her responsibilities between the Library 
and the City’s outreach efforts. The goal is to bring many of the same types of 
initiatives that have been occurring in the Library, Parks and Recreation and the 
Performing Arts Center to the city as a whole.  

• Erik Glover, Rebecca Morrow, Steve Baugher and I met to review the utility 
billing/application of forms that Erik has drafted. Several modifications were 
made to the forms. This is part of our overall effort to address a number of issues 
and problems within our utility billing practices.  

• Participated in an LOC conference session planning meeting to prepare for the 
panel discussion that I was part of at the LOC meeting. 

• Met with Aaron Collette to review engineering compensation. The City is facing 
challenges from private sector employers for civil engineers. This has really 
ramped up with all the federal infrastructure dollars that is been injected into the 
economy. The private sector civil engineering companies are also hunting for 
people to fill these critical positions. We are continuing to take a look at how to 
address these situations, particularly as we proceed with the re-advertising the 
assistant city engineer's position and the city engineer's position.  

• Upon coming back from the ICMA conference in Austin, I contracted COVID-19. 
I participated in a number of meetings remotely during this time. Fortunately, the 
case was a very mild and resolved itself quickly. 

• I participated remotely in a meeting on the Big Creek Dam Communications Plan 
that is being developed by Dig Deep Research. This effort is intended to fully 
engage and inform the community as to the needs of this critical infrastructure 
project. This information will also help keep the pressure on our state and federal 
officials for future funding opportunities for this project.   

• I participated remotely in the interviews for the Yachats City Manager,  at the end 
of this process, Yachats City Council opted to reopen the search for this position. 
Since that time, Council reconsidered and has offered the position to Bobbi Price 
who previously worked for the Newport Chamber of Commerce. I wish Bobbi well 
in this new position and will work with her any way I can to help her be successful 
there. Yachats has been a challenging community for city managers. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Stewart to discuss public works issues. 
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• Prepared the reports for the October 16 City Council meeting. 

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Greg Morrow to discuss his desire to consider 
selling The Tap House and/or the parking lot. We indicated that we will discuss 
this with the City Council. 

• Met with the Travis Reeves and Barb James regarding the systems administrator 
position that were trying to fill. Further background work is being done on this the 
candidate to determine if it is someone we want to proceed with.  

• Attended the 98th Annual League of Oregon Cities conference held from 
Thursday, October 12 through Saturday, October 14. Councilors Hall and Jacobi 
and Assistant City Manager/City Recorder, Erik Glover also participated.  

• Attended the Oregon Mayor’s Association in Oregon City/County Management 
Association joint workshop. Stephen Dijulio  led participants through the roles 
and responsibilities of elected and appointed officials. A number of his 
recommendations were to be sure to celebrate successes. This helps counter 
the negative news that will always occur. He encouraged the development of 
information for prospective candidates for the City Council to understand what 
their roles and obligations are in serving on Council. Oregon became a state 
during the reform period in 1859. The constitutions of these states provide broad 
protections for the people to protect against bad government. As part of the 
constitution, Cities are given broad authority to operate their services in a way 
that benefits each community. City, state and federal government is not a 
democracy but representative form of governments. People elect representatives 
and the representatives do the business for the people they represent. Cities 
have broad powers regarding taxation, eminent domain, police power, and other 
general powers and obligations for Cities, including extensive emergency 
authority. The speaker outlined the difference between a public meeting versus 
a public hearing. At public meetings, the public has a right to observe the 
deliberation and decision-making of the governing body. They do not have the 
right to interject their feelings in a public meeting. In public hearings, the public 
has a right to share their opinion on the specific issue that is been presented. 
Many Cities give the public other opportunities to speak, such as public comment, 
and sometimes on specific agenda items. Again, these are opportunities that are 
provided by local government rules but are not required in public meetings. 
Standards for participation should be clearly presented on the agenda and 
gadflies are protected and uncomfortable/racist speech may not be prohibited. 
Actual disruptions in meetings can be controlled. Public bodies need to be very 
careful because if they allow the girl scouts to provide public comments, then 
they also need to allow extreme groups the same right. Criticism of public officials 
are protected speech. Threats of bodily damage or physical attacks are not 
protected speech.  

➢ Attended the annual OCCMA membership meeting. 
➢ Attended a presentation at the City of Aumsville regarding their efforts 

at replacing an aging wastewater system with the new plant coming 
with the $28 million price tag. This has been a controversial issue in the 
City of Aumsville. Six of the seven Council members either being 
removed or resigned after approving a $12 a month public safety fee 
on the utility bills. Aumsville has challenges because there are no 
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newspapers to reach out to citizens. The City uses Facebook and other 
social media, in order to increase their presence and provide 
information on various city issues. The City put together some fun 
videos in order to get viewership. They created their own news site 
which provided coverage of the variety of events occurring in Aumsville 
and began to provide information that may be of more interest to 
residents in the community. Along with the fun videos and coverage, 
they plug in short informational videos and things such as the 
wastewater treatment plant with a four minute video. For folks wanting 
more information they were also directed to an 18 minute more-detailed 
report on a YouTube site. One thing they did that was very creative for 
the last legislative round, is that they drafted a community letter of 
support and asked residents to sign that letter to advocate for state 
funding to help with the wastewater treatment plant. This served two 
purposes. One, it showed the citizen support for state funding for this 
project but it also served as an educational tool for citizens in Aumsville 
about the need to replace their wastewater treatment plant. As part of 
this effort, City collected 870 signatures from individual residents 
supporting the request for funding. The Mayor and members of the 
Council went door-to-door to discuss the wastewater plant and to 
gather additional signatures. They have a way to go with the 
wastewater treatment plant but their efforts to connect with their citizens 
through other social media platforms has been successful because of 
the interesting and entertaining stories that they mix in with hard-core 
City business issues in order to get viewership of these sites. 

➢ Participated in the keynote address by Bill Strickland, author, and 
former president and CEO of the nonprofit Manchester Bidwell 
Corporation based in Pittsburgh. Strickland grew up in a poor 
neighborhood in Pittsburgh and as an undergraduate student founded 
the Manchester Craftsman's Guild as an afterschool program to teach 
children pottery skills in his old neighborhood. Over his lifetime, he has 
created a nonprofit in arts, education, and music to organizations and 
facilities that reach out to over 500 young people each year in the heart 
of the poor neighborhood. It has been his theory and practice to create 
beautiful places for people to learn and create, and in turn, the people 
participating in these programs will gain an appreciation for things that 
are nice and achieve extraordinary proficiencies and skills in many 
vocational and arts areas. This model has been replicated in a number 
of cities in the United States and other countries, as well.  

➢ Participated as a panelist on maximizing existing revenue sources 
looking for new sources of the revenue. The other panelists were from 
the City of Hermiston, City of Gresham, and a representative from 
Avenue Insights and Analytics. Derrick Tokos was the moderator for 
our session. Overall, the session went well. Attached is a copy of the 
PowerPoint presentation that we provided for this group. 

➢ Attended a session on what HR professionals wish their elected officials 
knew. Human Resources is the investment made by organizations in 
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human capital. There are five major components to HR, including talent 
acquisition, compensation and rewards systems, learning and 
development, performance management, and employment law. Cities 
have very diverse operations ranging from Police Departments to Fire 
Departments, Parks and Recreation, and regular office-type positions, 
regulators and a variety of other tasks that cover a broad spectrum. The 
old method for hiring talent included posting the job, advertising, and in 
hiring a candidate. Today with the job shortage, it is  important to think 
about vacancies before they occur. Organizations will gain substantial 
return by training and elevating existing internal candidates so that they 
are prepared to fill positions that come open within the organization. 
Cities have an obligation to provide accurate job descriptions for public 
positions. It is important that Cities clearly indicate the total rewards for 
prospective applicants for City positions. Compensation is only part of 
the picture. Cities are required to have a classification and comp 
schedule with the Pay Equity Act. The total package must be equitable 
with other comparable municipal employees considering the 
experience and job requirements for each position. Council’s primary 
role in personnel issues includes the approval of the budget, approval 
of collective bargaining agreements, approval of the pay schedules, (we 
do it as part of the budget) and approval of the personnel manual. 

➢ Attended a session on Measures 5 and 50 which illustrated the extreme 
disparities in taxes paid by similar value properties and has severely 
impacted local government revenue. David Williams from Piper Stanley 
indicated that prior to this Act, Oregon used the levy-based system 
where local entities requested the dollar amount that was then spread 
over the tax base. During the period 1981 to 1991 tax rates increased 
significantly and nationally there were a number of efforts going on in 
other states to cap property taxes. Measure 5 placed a total cap on all 
taxes at $10 per thousand of real market value, and for school taxes at 
$5 per thousand dollars assessed. Compression occurs when the tax 
rates exceed this amount. In 1997, Measure 50 was drafted which 
changed the concept of both assessed values and tax rates. Assessed 
value was no longer equal to real market value. For existing property, 
the annual growth of assessed value was limited to 3%. This limitation 
stayed in effect regardless of property ownership. Before Measure 50, 
local governments and voters set levees and tax rates. Under Measure 
50, permanent tax rates replaced most levees locking in that rate 
indefinitely. Bond levees are still permitted as well as local option 
levees. Overall, this has created significant discrepancies in how 
individual properties are taxed. At the time Measure 50 was approved, 
there were parts of Portland that had extremely low values. With the 
gentrification occurring in these neighborhoods, substantially 
increasing the values of these properties, property owners are paying 
based on the relative value of the property in 1997. Comparing the 
value of two $700,000 homes today, you can find some homes 
assessed at $79,000 in this gentrified neighborhood while other homes 
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assessed at $500,000 for the same value of houses. Reform needs to 
address both the equity issues of how property is currently taxed and 
the challenges of locking in permanent rates for Cities even though 
circumstances have changed significantly in the last 25 years. 

➢ Participated in a session called “Navigation of UGB expansions in 
Oregon.” Derrick Tokos was one of the panelists in this group, and 
shared the efforts that have taken place in the City of Newport to 
address urban boundaries issues. 

➢ Attended the session on addressing Oregon’s homelessness crisis. 
The  panel consisted of Mayor Wheeler from Portland, Lincoln County 
Commissioner, Claire Hall, Mayor Rod Cross from Toledo and the 
Mayor from Hermiston. Discussion was shared on HB 4123 the pilot 
project that Lincoln County is currently participating in. Mayor Wheeler 
indicated that the humanitarian concerns and the public's desire for the 
quality of life issues in Portland have been the core of issues being 
faced by his City. Today, Cities  are pulled into the effort of caring for 
people with severe mental, drug and other issues impacting their ability 
to live in a social setting. Mayor Wheeler complained that the regional 
tax measure to address homelessness in the Multnomah County area 
has not provided one dime to the City of Portland to help address these 
issues. Today there is a need to reinvent government in meeting these 
needs. Cities have been stretched beyond providing public services to 
addressing homelessness in public spaces and dealing with 
enforcement and humanity of the homelessness crisis. He talked about 
a public hearing that lasted for over six hours with 182 residents 
appearing before Council in opposition of the first large homelessness 
encampments site selected by the City. Mayor Wheeler described it is 
a very ugly process. In Hermiston a number of the same issues have 
been encountered in trying to locate a shelter for folks when 
temperatures reached 32° or lower. The City had many “not in my 
backyard” conversations with folks about where these sites can be 
located. They are trying a pilot project with a consortium of 22 entities, 
including law enforcement, to try to meet this need. Mayor Cross 
outlined the Mayor's Associations efforts to lobby for per capita 
contributions of funding to Cities by the state to address homelessness 
issues within their jurisdictions. While this did not initially get any 
traction with the Governor's office, this effort has resulted in more 
discussion and dialogue between Cities and the Governor's office. This 
is an issue the Mayor's Association plans to continue advocating for. 
This included the development of a handbook for legislators which 
includes identification of needs for many Oregon Cities including the 
City of Newport. Commissioner Hall spoke of the efforts in Lincoln 
County through the pilot project that have brought all seven local units 
of government along with the County, the Tribe and the Committee 
Action Agency together to collectively address homelessness issues in 
the county. The scope of these issues goes beyond any one city in 
Lincoln County and a regional collective effort must be initiated. Claire 
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indicated that the County, along with support from Cities, is addressing 
winter sheltering for the first time on a county-wide basis. This was cited 
as a major step towards utilization of resources across the county to 
address homelessness. 

 
Overall, it was a good conference. A number of good takeaways. In addition, on 
Saturday morning we all had an opportunity to witness the annular eclipse from the 
roof of The Graduate Hotel in Eugene. The conference took a break to allow folks to 
see the eclipse.  
 
Upcoming Events:  

• I will be taking a few vacation days from November 7-10. I will be out of state until 
Saturday, November 11. Erik Glover will be Acting City Manager during this time.  

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• On November 15, 2023, the City of Newport will be hosting an LOC Small Cities 
meeting at City Hall beginning at 11 AM.  

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25, in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

• City offices will be closed on Monday, January 1, 2024 in observation of the New 
Year’s holiday. The City Council meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 2, 
2024. 

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is a brochure I picked up at ICMA from Pallet Homes. The prices 
run from 17,000 up for each home.  

• Attached is a flyer from the National Civic League regarding democracy 
innovations for better public meetings. 

• Attached is a labor market information for Northwest Oregon, including 
Lincoln County. 

• Attached is a brochure that has been developed by the Newport Rotary Club 
regarding energy conservation that they plan to utilize with local hotels in 
Newport.  

• Attached is an article that indicates that Bandon and Newport were identified 
as two of the 20 best beach towns in America as named by Trips to Discover.  

• Attached is the PowerPoint presentation discussing Newport’s efforts at 
finding additional to support City services. 

 
I hope everyone has a great November! 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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